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A Message from the State Executive Director 
Stock shows are upon us! 

I know some folks have been sitting at the edge of their seats awaiting stock show season, 
just like me. I love the stock shows! There is something about watching our kids and younger 
generations handle livestock with tenderness and care. After years and years of running my 
own cattle, I still walk away from each stock show with something new that I learned from 
these kids.  

It is truly inspiring to watch the future generation of agriculture work with so many different 
types of animals, learning to work hard, be gentle, and stand tall. These young competitors 
bring me excitement when I think about where the future of agriculture is headed. I know we 
are in good hands.  

FSA offers a unique opportunity for students ages 10-20 years old to create an agriculture-
related, income-producing project. The youth loan program makes loans to individual young 
persons to start and operate income-producing projects of modest size in connection with their 
participation in 4-H clubs, FFA, a Tribal youth group, or similar agricultural youth organization. 
The project being financed with an FSA Youth Loan needs to provide an opportunity for the 
young person to acquire experience and education in agriculture-related skills. More 
information regarding youth loans can be found here. 
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To the young agriculturist, you are making an impact!  

Good luck to you this season,  

- Steve Kouplen 

 

USDA Announces Signup for Crop and Revenue 
Loss Assistance for Agricultural Producers 
Signup begins January 23 for additional emergency relief from the U.S. Department of 
Agriculture (USDA) through the Emergency Relief Program (ERP) Phase Two. 

To be eligible for Phase Two, producers must have suffered a decrease in allowable gross 
revenue in 2020 or 2021 due to necessary expenses related to losses of eligible crops from a 
qualifying natural disaster event. Eligible crops include both traditional insurable commodities 
and specialty crops that are produced in the United States as part of a farming operation and 
are intended to be commercially marketed. This also includes losses of eligible on-farm stored 
commodities. ERP Phase 2 applicants will use the following tax years when selecting 
allowable gross revenue:    

• Benchmark years: 2018 and/or 2019; estimated for new producers with no 2018 or 
2019 revenue or adjusted if the benchmark years are not representative of the 
disaster year due to a change in operation size. 

• Disaster years: 2020 and/or 2021. The allowable gross revenue for the specific 
disaster year will be based on the tax year applicable to that revenue (2020, 2021 or 
2022).  

The ERP tool assists producers in calculating allowable gross revenue, as well as adjusted 
revenue for the benchmark years 2018 and 2019, and allowable gross revenue for 
representative tax years 2020-2022 which represent disaster years 2020 and 2021. Once 
producers complete the allowable gross revenue entries, they are able to print forms FSA-521 
and FSA-521A through this tool.  

The ERP Phase 2 and PARP application period is open from January 23 through June 2 
2023. 

For more information on payment calculations, payment limitations or how to determine 
allowable gross revenue, please reference the ERP Phase 2 fact sheet. 

 

USDA Announces Signup for Pandemic Assistance 
Revenue Program 
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The Pandemic Assistance Revenue Program (PARP) will assist eligible producers of 
agricultural commodities who experienced revenue decreases in calendar year 2020 
compared to 2018 or 2019 due to the COVID-19 pandemic. PARP will help address gaps in 
previous pandemic assistance, which was targeted at price loss or lack of market access, 
rather than overall revenue losses.  

USDA's Farm Service Agency will accept PARP applications from January 23, 2023, through 
June 2, 2023. 

Eligible and Ineligible Commodities 

For PARP, eligible agricultural commodities include crops, aquaculture, livestock, livestock 
byproducts, or other animals or animal byproducts that are produced as part of a farming 
operation and are intended to be commercially marketed. This includes only commodities 
produced in the United States or those produced outside the United States by a producer 
located in the United States and marketed inside the United States. 

The following commodities are not eligible for PARP: 

• Wild free-roaming animals. 
• Horses and other animals used or intended to be used for racing or wagering. 

• Aquatic species that do not meet the definition of aquaculture. 
• Cannabis sativa L. and any part of that plant that does not meet the definition of hemp. 
• Timber. 

Program Eligibility 

PARP payments will be made on a whole-farm basis, not commodity-by-commodity. To be 
eligible for PARP, an agricultural producer must have been in the business of farming during 
at least part of the 2020 calendar year and must have experienced a 15 percent decrease in 
allowable gross revenue in 2020, as compared to either: 

• The 2018 or 2019 calendar year, as elected by the producer, if they received 
allowable gross revenue during the 2018 or 2019 calendar years, or 

• The producer’s expected 2020 calendar year allowable gross revenue, if the producer 
had no allowable gross revenue in 2018 or 2019. 

PARP payments will be issued after the application period ends on June 2, 2023.  

For more information on determining allowable gross revenue 
visit farmers.gov/coronavirus/pandemic-assistance/parp or review the PARP fact sheet. 

More Information 

To apply for PARP, contact your local USDA Service Center. 
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 Urban Producers, Public Invited to Attend 
February Meeting of Federal Advisory Committee 
for Urban Agriculture and Innovative Production  
USDA encourages urban producers, innovative producers, and other stakeholders to virtually 
attend the second public meeting of the Federal Advisory Committee for Urban Agriculture 
and Innovative Production on Feb. 23 from 3:30-6pm ET.  This Committee will discuss 
recommendations it intends to submit to Agriculture Secretary Tom Vilsack to remove barriers 
to urban and innovative producers and increase access of urban and innovative producers to 
USDA programs and services. Learn more, submit a comment, or register to attend. 

 

USDA Develops Simplified Direct Loan Application 
to Improve Customer Service 
The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) has developed a simplified direct loan application 
to provide improved customer experience for producers applying for loans from the Farm 
Service Agency (FSA). The simplified direct loan application enables producers to complete a 
more streamlined application, reduced from 29 to 13 pages. Producers will also have the 
option to complete an electronic fillable form or prepare a traditional, paper application for 
submission to their local FSA farm loan office. The paper and electronic versions of the form 
will be available starting March 1, 2023.  

Approximately 26,000 producers submit a direct loan application to the FSA annually, but 
there is a high rate of incomplete or withdrawn applications, due in part to a challenging and 
lengthy paper-based application process. Coupled with the Loan Assistance Tool released in 
October 2022, the simplified application will provide all loan applicants access to information 
regarding the application process and assist them with gathering the correct documents 
before they begin the process. This new application will help farmers and ranchers submit 
complete loan applications and reduce the number of incomplete, rejected, or withdrawn 
applications.   

In October 2022, USDA launched the Loan Assistance Tool, an online step-by-step guide that 
provides materials to help an applicant prepare their farm loan application in one tool. Farmers 
can access the Loan Assistance Tool by visiting farmers.gov/farm-loan-assistance-tool and 
clicking the ‘Get Started’ button. The tool is built to run on any modern browser like Chrome, 
Edge, Firefox, or the Safari browser. A version compatible with mobile devices is expected to 
be available by the summer. It does not work in Internet Explorer.    

The simplified direct loan application and Loan Assistance Tool are the first of multiple farm 
loan process improvements that will be available to USDA customers on farmers.gov in the 
future. Other improvements that are anticipated to launch in 2023 include:   

https://www.fsa.usda.gov/state-offices/Oklahoma/news-releases/2023/stnr_ok_20230131_rel_001?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
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• An interactive online direct loan application that gives customers a paperless and 
electronic signature option, along with the ability to attach supporting documents such 
as tax returns.   

• An online direct loan repayment feature that relieves borrowers from the necessity of 
calling, mailing, or visiting a local Service Center to pay a loan installment.  

USDA provides access to credit to approximately 115,000 producers who cannot obtain 
sufficient commercial credit through direct and guaranteed farm loans. With the funds and 
direction Congress provided in Section 22006 of the Inflation Reduction Act, USDA took action 
in October 2022 to provide relief to qualifying distressed borrowers while working on making 
transformational changes to loan servicing so that borrowers are provided the flexibility and 
opportunities needed to address the inherent risks and unpredictability associated with 
agricultural operations.  

Soon, all direct loan borrowers will receive a letter from USDA describing the circumstances 
under which additional payments will be made to distressed borrowers and how they can work 
with their FSA local office to discuss these options. Producers can explore all available 
options on all FSA loan options at fsa.usda.gov or by contacting their local USDA Service 
Center.  

 

USDA Announces General Conservation Reserve 
Program Signups for 2023 
Agriculture Secretary Tom Vilsack announced that agricultural producers and private 
landowners can begin applying for the Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) General signup 
starting February 27 through April 7, 2023. CRP is a cornerstone voluntary conservation 
program offered by the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) and a key tool in the Biden-
Harris administration’s effort to address climate change and help agricultural communities 
invest in the long-term well-being of their land and natural resources.    

Producers and landowners enrolled more than 5 million acres into CRP through signups in 
2022, building on the acceptance of more than 3.1 million acres in the largest Grassland CRP 
signup in history. There are currently 23 million acres enrolled in CRP, with 1.9 million set to 
expire this year. USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) is aiming to reach the 27-million-acre 
cap statutorily set for fiscal year 2023.   

General CRP  

General CRP helps producers and landowners establish long-term, resource-conserving plant 
species, such as approved grasses or trees, to control soil erosion, improve water quality and 
enhance wildlife habitat on cropland. Additionally, General CRP includes a Climate-Smart 
Practice Incentive to help increase carbon sequestration and reduce greenhouse gas 
emissions by helping producers and landowners establish trees and permanent grasses, 
enhance wildlife habitat, and restore wetlands.   

Continuous CRP  
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Under Continuous CRP, producers and landowners can enroll in CRP throughout the year. 
Offers are automatically accepted provided the producer and land meet the eligibility 
requirements and the enrollment levels do not exceed the statutory cap. The Climate-Smart 
Practice Incentive is also available in the Continuous signup.   

FSA offers several additional enrollment opportunities within Continuous CRP, including the 
Clean Lakes Estuaries and Rivers Initiative (CLEAR30), the State Acres for Wildlife 
Enhancement (SAFE) Initiative, the Farmable Wetlands Program (FWP), and the 
Conservation Reserve Enhancement Program (CREP). The CLEAR30 Initiative, which was 
originally piloted in twelve states in the Great Lakes and Chesapeake Bay watershed, has 
been expanded nationwide, allowing producers and landowners to enroll in 30-year CRP 
contracts for water quality practices. Under this administration, FSA also moved SAFE 
practices back to the Continuous CRP signup, giving producers and landowners more 
opportunities to participate in the initiative. Through the FWP, producers and landowners can 
enroll land in CRP as part of their efforts to restore previously farmed wetlands and wetland 
buffers, to improve both vegetation and water flow.   

This administration has also made significant improvements to CREP, which leverages federal 
and non-federal funds to target specific State, regional or nationally significant conservation 
concerns. Specifically, USDA made significant improvements to CREP to reduce barriers and 
make the program more accessible to a broad range of producers and new types of partners. 

These updates included flexibility for partners to provide matching funds in the form of cash, 
in-kind contributions, or technical assistance, along with an investment in additional staff to 
work directly with partners. Through CREP, for the first time ever, three Tribal Nations are now 
partnering with USDA to help conserve, maintain, and improve grassland productivity, reduce 
soil erosion, and enhance wildlife habitat.   

Grassland CRP  

FSA will announce the dates for Grassland CRP signup in the coming weeks. Grassland CRP 
is a working lands program, helping landowners and operators protect grassland, including 
rangeland and pastureland and certain other lands, while maintaining the areas as working 
grazing lands. 

Protecting grasslands contributes positively to the economy of many regions, provides 
biodiversity of plant and animal populations, and provides important carbon sequestration 
benefits to deliver lasting climate outcomes.    

How to Sign Up  

Landowners and producers interested in CRP should contact their local USDA Service 
Center to learn more or to apply for the program before their deadlines.   

Producers with expiring CRP acres can use the Transition Incentives Program (TIP), which 
incentivizes producers who sell or enter a long-term lease with a beginning, veteran, or 
socially disadvantaged farmer or rancher who plans to sustainably farm or ranch the land.  

More Information  
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Signed into law in 1985, CRP is one of the largest voluntary private-lands conservation 
programs in the United States. It was originally intended to primarily control soil erosion and 
potentially stabilize commodity prices by taking marginal lands out of production. The program 
has evolved over the years, providing many conservation and economic benefits.    
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USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, write: 
USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 Independence Ave., 
SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer Service), (800) 877-8339 
(Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 
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